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MINUTES OF A MEETING OF THE 

INFRASTRUCTURE, SAFETY AND 
GROWTH SCRUTINY COMMITTEE 

HELD ON 7th JULY 2021 
 
 

 
PRESENT: Councillor S Goodall (Chair), Councillors T Clements, 

J Chesworth, R Claymore, A Cooper, D Maycock, Dr S Peaple 
and M Summers 

CABINET: Councillor Stephen Doyle 

 
The following officers were present: Anna Miller (Assistant Director – Growth & 
Regeneration), Paul Weston (Assistant Director Assets), Richard Powell 
(Planning Policy and Delivery Officer) and Jo Hutchison (Democratic Services, 
Scrutiny and Elections Officer) 
 
 
Apologies received from: Councillor(s) B Price 
 
 
 

11 MINUTES OF THE PREVIOUS MEETING  
 
The minutes of the previous meeting held on 15th June 2021 were approved as a 
correct record. 
 
(Moved by Councillor Dr S Peaple and seconded by Councillor A Cooper) 
 

12 DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST  
 
There were no declarations of interest. 
 

13 UPDATE FROM THE CHAIR  
 
There was no update from the Chair beyond items covered later on the agenda. 
 

14 RESPONSES TO REPORTS OF THE INFRASTRUCTURE SAFETY & 
GROWTH COMMITTEE  
 
The Chair reported that he attended Cabinet on 17th June 2021 to provide a 
verbal update to Cabinet on this Committee’s consideration of the Future High 
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Streets Fund – Terms of Reference at its previous meeting.  The Chair reported 
that Cabinet approved the report and its recommendations. 
 

15 CONSIDERATION OF MATTERS REFERRED TO THE INFRASTRUCTURE 
SAFETY & GROWTH COMMITTEE FROM CABINET OR COUNCIL  
 
There were no additional matters referred to this Committee. 
 

16 FIRE SAFETY / INSPECTION UPDATE  
 
Councillor Maycock joined the meeting at 6.05pm. 
 
The Chair introduced the Fire Safety / Inspection update and invited the Assistant 
Director, Assets to provide an update to the Committee. 
 
The Assistant Director reported that: 
 

 Very little had changed in relation to our position since the last report to 
this Committee in December 2019 as we had largely been waiting on the 
Building Safety Bill. 

 However, we had continued to operate in a ‘Business As Usual’ mode. 

 Initial survey of buildings had been completed in order to provide 
Government Returns and to identify likely future programmes.  There were 
no incidents of note to report. 

 Despite COVID we had continued to undertake our regular programme of 
Fire Risk Assessments as planned and had completed any works arising 
from those assessments. 

 The programme of fire door replacements in the high rise blocks had now 
been agreed and will be rolled out. This was delayed initially as there had 
been a major shake-up in Fire Door certification. 

 The implications of the Fire Safety Bill were reviewed by our external 
compliance consultant who advised that our current policies and approach 
would put us as compliant with the Bill. 

 We had commenced the process of formalising our policy in relation to 
electrical safety inspections to bring it more in line with gas safety 
inspections. It was anticipated that a report will be taken through Cabinet 
later in the year to approve the policy. 
 

In terms of the recently published Building Safety Bill, the Assistant Director 
reported that: 

 The Building Safety Bill was published on 5th July 2021 and it was 
announced that there would be a Building Safety Regulator. 

 We had been advised that it could well be later this year before this came 
into effect and at the moment we were still not clear on how it would be 
introduced in terms of phasing. 

 The Bill did not look significantly different to earlier versions that were 
circulated and had previously been reported to this Committee. 
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 There were budgets in place for the role of Building Safety Manager.  
However, this role had not yet been appointed as we still needed to 
understand exactly what the Act would require of the role. 

 Some works had commenced in preparation:- 
1. Consultant appointed 
2. Type 4 Fire Risk Assessments underway across high-rise 
3. Consultant to assist with the production of Building Safety Manuals 
4. Consultant to assist with digital record keeping and Building 

Information Management systems 
5. Currently seeking tenders for updated structural survey of blocks 
6. Updated electrical inspection programme would feed into project 
7. Inspections to be extended to a sample of low-rise blocks 

 We would need to further develop more pro-active communications with 
residents and Leaseholders within our blocks. 

 
The Committee sought and received clarifications in the following areas: 

 Fire door replacement programme, where it was confirmed that the delay 
to this programme was as a result of the re-certification of fire doors in the 
market. 

 The requirement or not for 3D mapping of buildings, where it was 
confirmed that this would be part of the expected digital records 
requirement if the surveyors considered 3D mapping to be most 
appropriate. 

 Regularity of lift inspections in the high rise buildings, where it was 
reported that a risk based approach was taken, but all lifts were maintained 
regularly (every 3 months as a minimum) and some more regularly. 

 The installation of fire sprinklers within residences and the extent of the 
take up.  It was reported that the take up had been good with only 17 
leasehold properties across all 7 blocks included in the programme 
refusing installation. Furthermore, whilst the Council had decided not to 
charge leaseholders for the work, there was no mechanism to force 
leaseholders to have the work done as there was no legal requirement to 
install sprinklers and nothing in the lease that would force them to comply. 

 Assessments of council buildings which were lower risk (below 18m), 
where it was reported that inspections and surveys were prioritised on 
buildings with communal entrances. 

 Management of inspections for heritage sites, such as the Town Hall 
where is was reported that regular risk assessments and electrical 
inspections were undertaken and that a reasonable and proportionate 
approach was taken. 

 Electrical safety checks and gaining access to undertake such tests where 
the access process was less clear than for gas safety inspections,  It was 
noted that this was an area of focus to ensure all procedures and 
communication with tenants were clear. 

 
The Committee thanked the Assistant Director for his attendance and 
presentation and noted that a further update in 12 months time would be 
added to the work plan.  The Assistant Director left the meeting. 
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17 LOCAL DEVELOPMENT SCHEME AND LOCAL PLAN TIMETABLE  
 
The Chair introduced the Portfolio Holder, Councillor Doyle, and the Assistant 
Director, Growth and Regeneration and the Planning Policy and Delivery Team 
Leader to the meeting to present the report on the Local Development Scheme 
and Local Plan Timetable which would be considered at Cabinet on 8 July 2021. 
 
The Local Development Scheme (LDS) is required to set out the Council’s 
programme for the preparation of Local Development Documents over a three-
year period to inform the public and other stakeholders about the likely dates for 
opportunities to get involved with the plan-making process. The current LDS was 
published in 2018 and set out a work programme up to the end of 2021. Whilst 
the timeline set out in LDS has not yet reached its conclusion, it does include for 
an annual review, and it was reported that the timescales for individual projects 
had changed sufficiently such that it was considered appropriate to publish an 
updated version. 
 
The Planning Policy and Delivery Team Leader reported that the proposed LDS 
set out the broad timeline over a period of three years leading to a planned 
submission for examination in late 2024. 
 
The Committee sought and received clarification on: 

 The role of the Local Plan Working Group in the process, which it was 
reported would be reconvened as part of this process and before 
consultation started.  It was reported that the benefits of utilising the Local 
Plan Working Group as a conduit for comments from councillors was that it 
was cross party and was more generally involved in planning policy 
developments.  It was noted that detailed involvement by councillors in the 
process was required. 

 The coverage within the process and local plans (including neighbouring 
plans) of HS2, as well as climate change and the role of Electric vehicles, 
and the requirement to future proof local homes regarding EV charging. It 
was noted that these detailed comments should be fed into the Local Plan 
Working group process for consideration. 

 The ambitious timelines set out to develop the new plan and the reasons 
for this, where it was reported that whilst the geographic area of Tamworth 
was fairly small this could facilitate shorter timelines and that additionally 
some evidence based work had already commenced which could be used. 

 
RESOLVED that the Committee recommend the report to Cabinet for approval. 
 
(Moved by Councillor Dr S Peaple and seconded by Councillor S Goodall) 
 
The Committee thanked the Portfolio Holder, Assistant Director and Planning 
Policy and Delivery Team Leader for their attendance who then left the meeting. 
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18 FORWARD PLAN  
 
No further additional items were identified. 
 

19 WORKING GROUP UPDATES  
 
The Chair updated the Committee as follows: 

 Fireworks – following an initial discussion with Officers, the Chair proposed 
that a meeting open to all members be scheduled.   

 Events – Councillor Dr S Peaple had circulated to members a note of the 
working group’s meeting held in February, and it was agreed that this 
would not currently be a priority to progress. 

 
20 INFRASTRUCTURE SAFETY & GROWTH SCRUTINY COMMITTEE WORK 

PLAN  
 
The Committee considered its work plan and updated it as follows: 
 

Infrastructure, Safety and Growth Scrutiny Work Plan 

 

Working Groups 
 

Work Plan 2021 - 2022 

DATE SUBJECT 

Quarterly updates Future High Street Fund (Growth) – Quarterly 
updates – starting March 2021 

October 2021 Kettlebrook and Bolehall Public Space 
Protection Orders 

Date to be confirmed – 
2021 / 22 

Community Safety overview to include: 

 Invitation to Tamworth Police 
Commander 

 Invitation to Police, Crime and Fire 
Commissioner 

 CCTV update 

 E-Scooters and E-Bikes 

 Modern Slavery update 

 Business Crime Reduction Partnership 
Update 

Date to be confirmed - 
2021 /22 

Garage Sites & EV Charging update 

Date to be confirmed Review of policy / engagement with 
stakeholders relating to Travellers 
   

November 2021 Review of Taxi Licensing Policy – Points 
System  

July 2022 (tbc)  Fire Safety Update 
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Topic Possible WG Members Target IS&G Com 
meeting date 

Fireworks Open to all tbc 

Review of policy / 
engagement relating to 
Travellers 

  

 

 
 

  

 Chair  
 

 

Upcoming Infrastructure, Safety and Growth Scrutiny Committee 
Meetings 

15th September 2021 

12th October 2021 

23rd November 2021 

19th January 2022 

24th March 2022 


